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Dan “Spider”
Shepherd was standing on the flight deck of an RAF Hercules C-130,
leaning on the back of the pilot’s seat and anxiously scanning the
horizon ahead of them in the first faint light of dawn. The plane’s
two pilots and the flight engineer were also scanning forwards, but
it was the navigator, head down over his instruments, his face lit
an eerie green by the light of his radar screen, who was the first
to break the silence. ‘The target should be on the nose now, range
two and a half miles,’ he said. He had a soft West Country accent
that made Shepherd think of sheep and rolling hills.

Shepherd
strained his eyes even more, squinting into the growing glow of
dawn light, and at last spotted it: the long sleek shape of a
modern warship, its grey hull at first barely distinguishable from
the water around it and marked out mainly by the curl of white
water at the knife-like prow slicing through the waves. The ship
had slowed as the Hercules approached and was now barely making
headway through the waves. ‘I see it,’ he said. ‘Eleven
o’clock.’

Shepherd
watched the outline of the sleek, streamlined grey superstructure
and the huge stars and stripes flag fluttering from the stern grow
sharper as they closed rapidly on it. His thoughts were interrupted
by the captain of the Hercules who was pointing at another C-130
that was already circling the almost stationary destroyer. ‘They’ve
already started the drop,’ he said, ‘you’d better get to the rear
and prepare to jump. Wouldn’t want you being late.’

The op had
landed in their laps out of a clear blue sky just the previous day.
Shepherd and his patrol mates - Jock McIntyre, Geordie Mitchell and
Jimbo Shortt - had been making a leisurely return to Cyprus from
Nepal, a journey that had begun on a sombre note with the funeral
of their Gurkha mate, Gul, killed in an ambush by Maoist terrorists
in Nepal’s “Wild West”. A few days earlier, Gul had been telling
them about the Bagmati river that flowed through his native city of
Pokhara - a holy river to Hindus and Buddhists alike - and the
Hindu tradition of the dead being dipped into the river three times
before being cremated on its banks. Only a few days later, they
found themselves having to stand and watch as Gul’s own dead body
was ceremonially bathed and then placed on his funeral pyre and
burned to ashes.

Shepherd’s
patrol had exacted a full measure of revenge on Gul’s killers -
within forty-eight hours of his death, none of them remained alive
- and the grief that the SAS men felt for their lost comrade was no
less intense for having to be so brief. Like soldiers the world
over, they had to put the loss of their comrades and mates behind
them almost at once despite the bonds formed by men who had looked
death in the eye together. To spend too long mourning lost comrades
was merely to invite reflections on their own mortality, and in the
crucible of close-quarter combat those distracting thoughts could
all too easily lead to it becoming a self-fulfilling prophecy.

Neither
Shepherd, nor any of his patrol mates were in any hurry to return
to twiddling their thumbs in the SAS compound at Akrotiri in
Cyprus. When they were offered the chance to break the journey with
a stay in a luxurious hotel in the Gulf, courtesy of the RAF, they
did not need a second invitation. As soon as he got to his room,
Shepherd’s first thought was to phone Sue in Hereford. It would
still be early evening in England and he imagined her giving Liam
his tea, spooning baby food into him. The phone rang and rang, and
he was about to hang up when Sue answered. ‘It’s me,’ he said.
‘Sorry I’ve not been in touch.’

‘Where are you?
England?’ He winced at the excitement in her voice, knowing that he
was going to have to disappoint her.

‘I’m afraid
not.’

‘So where are
you then?’ Her voice was markedly colder now.

‘I can’t tell
you where we’ve been - need to know and all that, but let’s just
say that communications weren’t the best, and as far as a signal
for a mobile goes, forget about it. This is the first chance I’ve
had to call you.’

‘Don’t worry
about it,’ she said. ‘It’s all right, I’m used to it by now.’

He winced at
the flat, faintly angry tone in her voice.

‘Will you be
home for Liam’s birthday?’ she said.

‘I don’t know.
I hope so.’

There was a
pause. ‘Is this how it’s going to be, Dan? Liam growing up and his
father never being there for his birthdays, his first words, his
first steps, his first day at school, for anything at all?’

‘Come on, Sue.
No, of course it won’t be like that.’

‘Are you sure
about that? Because whenever it comes to a battle between Liam and
me on one side and the SAS on the other, it seems to me that the
Regiment always wins.’

Shepherd
swallowed what he was about to say, realising that it would only
fuel the fires, and instead said ‘It’s my job, Sue, but once I’m
back in the UK, it’ll all be different, I promise.’

‘And when will
that be?’

Shepherd
grimaced. ‘I’m not sure.’

‘Can’t you ask
someone?’

‘It’s not as
easy as that.’

‘Someone must
know? An officer?’

‘They’re moving
us around. As soon as I know something concrete, I’ll let you
know.’

‘But even then,
you and I both know that nothing will change. As long as you’re in
the Regiment, it’ll always be your first priority.’

Shepherd didn’t
argue with her because he had a feeling that she was probably
right. There was a long silence and when Sue spoke again, her voice
was even more flat and expressionless. ‘I’ll have to go, the baby’s
crying.’
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